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MEETING MINUTES


Wauwatosa Fire Department
1601 N. Underwood Ave.; Wauwatosa
8:30am-10:30am June 7, 2017


Attendance

Present: 
Chief Robert Whitaker, Council Vice-Chair; Christine Westrich, Emergency Management Representative; Chief Robert Ugaste, ALS Fire Chief Representative; Deputy Chief Steven Riegg, Milwaukee Fire Chief Designee; Battalion Chief Daniel Weber and FF/P Ryan Wendt, Paramedic Representatives; Chris Anderson and Larry Knuth, Private Provider Representatives; Ken Sternig, Milwaukee County EMS (ex officio); Hon. John Hohenfeldt and Hon. Steve Olson, ICC Representatives; Dr. M. Riccardo Colella, EMS Medical Director (ex officio); Ann Christiansen, Community Representative; Lynn Schubert, Community Representative

Excused:
Supervisor Deanna Alexander, Council Chair; Chief Michael Jankowski, BLS Fire Chief Representative; Lt. Jerry Biggart, State Representative (ex officio); Russell Spahn, MATC Representative; Dr. Tony Thrasher, Medical Society Representative; Jim Terrell, Hospital Association Representative; François Riedijk, Michael Wright and Samantha Maldonado, Community Representatives

Additional Participants:
Chief Adam Remington and Assistant Chief Patrick Hays, Franklin Fire Department; Deputy Chief Chris Ziolecki and Asst. Chief Kurt Zellmann, West Allis Fire Department; Deputy Chief Stacey Lueptow, Wauwatosa Fire Department; Steven Hook, Hook Public Safety Solutions; Peter Siegmann and Mary Mattila, Froedtert & the Medical College of Wisconsin; Mary Ellen Schlax, Aurora Health Care; Erik Viel, Priyanka Biswas and Kevin Shermach, Office of Emergency Management

Chief Whitaker called the meeting to order at 8:30am sharp.


Introductions
Chief Whitaker asked each member and guest to introduce themselves. 


Approval of Minutes 	
Mayor Hohenfeldt moved for approval of the February 22 meeting minutes; Mayor Olson seconded. The minutes were approved unanimously, without correction.


REPORTS

1. OEM Updates
OEM Director Christine Westrich

Ken Sternig introduced a draft letter of support for the appointment of Erik Viel, OEM Radio Services Division Director, to the vacant EMS Representative position on the National Public Safety Broadband Network Subcommittee (NPSBN) of the Wisconsin State Interoperability Council (IC). Mayor Olson moved to approve the draft letter; Mayor Hohenfeldt seconded. The letter was approved unanimously, and Chief Whitaker will secure Supervisor Alexander’s signature. 

Budget: The County faces a $52 million shortfall each year, due to legacy pension and healthcare commitments. Looking at a $312,000 reduction in the tax levy for 2018, Director Westrich is focused on “doing less with less,” largely implementing technology and streamlining processes to continue to deliver service with a smaller budget and leaner staff. The plan to close the budget gap comes from:
· abolishing current position vacancies and reclassifying existing positions, without layoffs; 
· revisions to fees for services OEM provides, eg, EMS services to BMO Harris Bradley Center and UWM Panther Arena; 
· elimination of analog lines with digital radio conversion;
· automating inventory-control system; and
· outsourcing initial cadet education to MATC and asking Milwaukee Fire Department to split costs

Ms. Christiansen asked about the longer term, and how to approach 2019 and beyond, if “there’s no longer any fat left to cut.” Mayor Hohenfeldt noted that once you cut items from the budget, you can’t get them back. Director Westrich acknowledged that while these creative budgeting solutions will resolve OEM’s shortfall for 2018, it is not a sustainable approach without considering layoffs. Mayor Hohenfeldt noted that the County Board should understand that when it comes to delivering services like EMS, you cannot cut beyond a certain point without jeopardizing the service. 

The County will roll our Balancing Act, an interactive tool for citizens to learn about the County’s budget challenges and attempt to find a balance. Director Westrich shared this video on Balancing Act: http://wavy.com/2016/03/22/vb-launches-website-allowing-citizens-to-change-budget-proposal/ 

OEM’s Next Era: Two Public Policy Forum reports have been useful in driving the future of OEM:
· Get Connected: An analysis of public safety 911 call taking, dispatch, and command center services in Milwaukee County (http://publicpolicyforum.org/research/get-connected-analysis-public-safety-911-call-taking-dispatch-and-command-center-services)
· Breaking New Ground? Analyzing Potential Public-Private Forensic Science Center in Southeast Wisconsin (http://publicpolicyforum.org/research/breaking-new-ground-analyzing-potential-public-private-forensic-science-center-southeast)

(These reports will be reviewed in depth by EMS Council’s Ad Hoc Committee, chaired by MFD Chief Rohlfing, which will report findings and recommendations at the October 4 meeting.)

With an overall goal of exploring 9-1-1 consolidation, OEM must become a model public safety answering point (PSAP) that will attract Municipalities to join OEM, should independent operations become untenable or cost-prohibitive. According to the research, a modern PSAP requires dedicated training, quality assurance and GIS; these three positions are being created in the 911/EMS Communications Division. 

FATPOT streamlines the dispatching process by running all thirteen 9-1-1 Centers into one system for more efficient and rapid dispatch. Chiefs will receive quotes for their share of maintenance costs, and a formal letter will go out in early July to mayors and village presidents requesting they opt in to FATPOT (and thereby extend their EMS contract). All this is contingent on County Board approval of $677,000 to complete the project in 2018. 

Another major step towards becoming a more efficient, modern PSAP is implementation of the Pulsara app. Director Westrich shared this video on Pulsara: http://local12.com/health/health-updates/st-elizabeth-study-shows-pulsara-app-helps-improve-cardiac-care. OEM will launch a pilot of Pulsara this month, with North Shore Fire/Rescue and Columbia St. Mary’s, with a target of full transition by January 1. 

By introducing Pulsara, EMS Communicators will be freed up to manage other duties. Therefore, the EMS Communicator position will be reclassified as Command Duty Officer, monitoring Pulsara, ensuring connectivity and responding to other emergencies at County facilities.

Director Westrich then reviewed the changes to the EMS and 911/EMS Communications Divisions’ org charts. Of note, Ken Sternig has been promoted into the vacant Division Director position; his Program Director position will be abolished. Kelsey Carlson will add QA to her portfolio and is actively hiring for QA Supervisor and EMS Instructor. 

Director Westrich gave a brief overview of OEM’s new offices at 633 W. Wisconsin, effective August 1. EMS and Emergency Management will move, 911/EMS Communications and Radio Services will remain in the Safety Building. 


2. EMS Administration
EMS Division Director Kenneth Sternig

OEM celebrated the retirement of Lauryl Pukansky after 38 years, and a simple reference guide to new and old EMS contacts and operations is in development. As Director Westrich reported, Mrs. Pukansky’s retirement also signifies an exciting opportunity to reshape staffing towards a more efficient, effective approach.

The Bound Tree EMS supply process has been up and running for all but a handful of supplies for three weeks. OEM is affected by a national drug shortage on a couple medications, but working with Froedtert and other options in the meantime. 

Mr. Sternig recognized QA Program Manager Priyanka Biswas for her leadership on the new controlled substance tracking system. Training sessions are in the works, to be scheduled before Pulsara training starts in earnest.

At long last, the OEM-EMS app is available for download for both iOS and Android operating systems. The goal is for all EMS providers and hospital partners to have the app on a device in use. Policies will still be posted to the website, but accessing via the app is far more convenient.

Next week, a report on Naloxone for First Responders will be issued, as OEM continues to receive training requests from law enforcement agencies. Mayor Olson asked if Naloxone will be administered to K-9 officers, and Mr. Sternig noted a request for guidelines has been made to the County veterinary team at the Zoo. Mayor Olson wondered if the easy availability of Naloxone over-the-counter contributes to the heroin and opioid epidemic, since a “cure” for overdose is available. Dr. Colella noted that the literature does not indicate that to be the case. Mary Ellen Schlax remarked that MCW’s Dr. E. Brooke Lerner recently delivered a presentation that questioned whether Naloxone was a “band-aid” for the opioid epidemic and advocated for caseworkers in the EDs to facilitate rehab. Director Westrich added that the Behavioral Health Division (BHD) and OEM are working to secure support a three-year, $1 million grant from the Wisconsin Partnership Program (WPP) at the UW School of Medicine and Public Health; a response for Stage 2 is expected in July.

Mr. Sternig continued to report on the following topics:

EMS Education
· The MATC collaboration continues, and an invitation is forthcoming to the June 29 graduation paramedic cadet class;
· Annual contracts and a fee schedule will be going out to American Heart Association Training Sites shortly; and
· Refresher classes are going on now for the 530+ paramedics in the County system.
Mobile Integrated Health (MIH)
· No update, other than follow-ups with providers is ongoing in populating the database and investigating what role MIH providers may play in opioid abuse.

Health Information Management (HIM)
· No report other than there is a shift of responsibilities following Mrs. Pukansky’s retirement. Mr. Sternig asked that if providers’ requests don’t receive a prompt response, forward it to him for reassignment.

Quality Assurance (QA)
· Mr. Sternig reported that OEM continues to interview for the QA Supervisor position.
· With thanks due to EMS providers and hospital partners, Milwaukee County has received the American Heart Association’s 2017 Mission: Lifeline® EMS Gold Plus Recognition award for cardiac arrest response and outcomes.


3. Medical Director’s Report & State EMS Board Report
EMS Medical Director, Dr. M. Riccardo Colella

Dr. Colella noted that the EMS Board’s regular meetings coincide with today’s meeting, and shared Lt. Jerry Biggart’s regrets for missing EMS Council.

The state is having challenges with NEMSIS migration, and the target completion date is continually moved back. EMS Board has convened a work group to evaluate and conduct a SWOT analysis. Chief Whitaker suggested unresponsive state EMS Office staff may compound the NEMSIS migration issue, and Dr. Colella noted a number of jurisdictions reporting months-long delays in hearing back from state staff. There also has been a loss of data in the migration, which is neither appropriate nor acceptable, as data drives policy- and decision-making.

There is an effort underway by a number of rural northern jurisdictions to allow for local testing of EMTs and paramedics as an alternative to the National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians (NREMT). The EMS Board is firmly opposed to undermining the NREMT standards, and Dr. Colella acknowledged that, while it might be challenging to meet the requirements among the mostly volunteer provider population in rural areas, rural residents deserve the same high-quality care. Mayor Hohenfeldt suggested, and Mayor Olson agreed, that it might be worth requesting a letter of support from Mayor Neitzke and ICC. Dr. Colella committed to forwarding additional information to ICC.

Additional topics at EMS Board include:
· Establishing facility standards for pediatric emergency and recommendations for creating a do-not-resuscitate order (DNR) for children with terminal conditions;
· Ensuring statewide mandate for prearrival instructions from PSAPs to callers of 9-1-1; and
· Recommendation for a statewide standard triage tool, which would lead to better compliance and efficiency.

Milwaukee County scored above the national average in the 2016 Cardiac Arrest Registry to Enhance Survival (CARES) outcomes, the largest collection of data to compare to, with more than 100,000 EMS providers. 

	Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest
	Milwaukee County
	CARES

	Witnessed Shockable
	36.4%
	33.6%

	All Rhythms
	11.5%
	10.7%

	Bystander CPR
	24.2%
	39.9%

	Public AED
	8.0%
	11.7%



While Milwaukee County is above average in most categories, it struggles with the Bystander CPR rate. This will require engagement of the entire community to move the needle. Mayor Olson asked if there was grant funding for CPR education, and Dr. Colella noted HERC, AHA and foundations.

Dr. Colella noted that, despite staff turnover, the general email address qualityems@milwaukeecountywi.gov reaches all OEM-EMS leadership and remains the best way to report concerns, good or bad. 

In order to facilitate better collaboration and interaction among multiple partners—to include the Milwaukee Healthcare Partnership (MKEHCP), nurse ED managers and OEM are working to merge the current meetings of the Medical Society and ED Nurse Managers into a new “Milwaukee Emergency Services Committee” meeting.

Larry Knuth asked whether the EMS Board’s Physician Advisory Committee was discussing grandfathering for the State of Wisconsin Paramedic Drug List. Dr. Colella noted that discussion is on the agenda for today’s meetings.


4. Healthcare Emergency Readiness Coalition (HERC)
Lynn Schubert, Aurora Health Care

Michelle Seitz, new Healthcare Preparedness Manager for the State, is the former EM Coordinator at Children’s Hospital of Wisconsin, so she has a firm grasp of southeast Wisconsin. 

HERC is reviewing the new five-year performance measures, which go into effect on July 1. Also effective July 1 is an increase in state grant funds for partnerships, from $157,000 to $185,000. Ms. Schubert can provide information on both to interested parties.

Medical Intelligence reports, a joint HERC and MPD STAC effort, are sent out monthly; Ms. Schubert can add interested parties to the distribution.

A Basic Disaster Life Safety course was offered in May, and Certified Healthcare Emergency Coordinator classes are being held this week in Milwaukee.

An outside trainer is visiting all hospitals to ensure users are trained on WISCOM radios.

Ms. Christiansen shared that she participated in HERC’s Regional Infectious Disease Coordination Exercise on June 6. The tabletop exercise focused on the type of outbreak UW-Madison experienced last year, in which 17,000 students received meningitis vaccine. Future funding was discussed, as CDC budget for vaccine has been eliminated, as well as how to communicate effectively with the student body in times of crisis. 


5. Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC) 
Mayor Hohenfeldt, City of Cudahy, & Mayor Olson, City of Franklin

Mayor Hohenfeldt noted that Director Westrich has been keeping ICC current on the CCHOCTF, on which St. Francis Mayor St. Marie-Carls serves as the ICC representative. 

Discussions continue between the City of Milwaukee and the County over who will control Workforce Development Programs. The mayor and county executive are back at the table to work it out, without the State needing to step in to mediate.

Mayor Olson reported that ICC is ever vigilant of proposed legislation or budget changes in the state legislature that could harm municipalities, including a new budget proposal that would cut local road aid would result in poor maintenance, which no doubt would damage emergency vehicles; and lobbyist-supported legislation that would allow for temporary cellular towers to be erected in right-of-ways without local zoning approval, which would lead to increased collisions. 




6. Department of Transportation (DOT)
Steve Hook, DOT Liaison

Exciting recent developments in the Zoo Interchange include reopening the ramps from southbound I-41 to eastbound I-94 and from eastbound I-94 to northbound I-41, as well as the Wisconsin Avenue bridge. New traffic patterns continue to create challenges for drivers, be they temporary lane changes or new flyover ramps. Wauwatosa and Brookfield Fire Departments have responded to increased accidents, Milwaukee County Sheriff’s Office and towing companies have moved accidents quickly to reopen access and reduce the incidence of secondary accidents. State Fair traffic will be routed through 70th Street, as the 84th Street ramps will remain closed through the summer. All changes are updated daily to responders, and interested parties are welcome to attend weekly traffic mitigation committee meetings. 


7. Ad-Hoc Committee on Public Policy Forum Reports
Chief Robert Whitaker

Chief Whitaker noted the Ad Hoc committee plans to meet in July to review the Public Policy Forum reports and bring back recommendations to the EMS Council’s next meeting.


Announcements

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 4, and it is tentatively scheduled for OEM’s new downtown office, pending approval by Supervisor Alexander.

Chief Whitaker asked for any other announcements. Hearing none, he asked for a motion to adjourn. Director Westrich moved, Mayor Olson seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 9:48am.


Next Meeting
October 4, 2017
Office of Emergency Management (tentative)
633 W. Wisconsin Ave., Ste. 701; Milwaukee


Future Meetings
November 29, 2017
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Respectfully submitted,


Kevin Shermach
Sr. Executive Assistant
Office of Emergency Management 
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